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Members Present
Al Sylvestre, Chairman, Eileen Akers, Katherine Guzman, Beth Rival, Mary Silverberg, Stephen Thal, Steven Famiglietti, Matthew Fazzino (representing the DSS Commissioner)
Members Absent
Andrea Giudice, Randa Utter, Samuel Pride
Others Present
Amy Porter, Commissioner, Cheryl Cepelak, BESB Interim Director, Mary Burgard, Vocational Rehabilitation Supervisor, Chris Lassen, Adult Services Supervisor, Andrew Norton, ADS Legislative Liaison, Zachary Moore, Vocational Rehabilitation Secretary, Nancy Mothersele, Braille Coordinator 
Public Present

Nathanael Wales, National Federation of the Blind, Sandra Streeter, National Federation of the Blind, Debra Reed, National Federation of the Blind, Kristen Dockendorff, National Federation of the Blind, James Cronin, National Federation of the Blind, Jim McCollum, National Federation of the Blind, Tammy Paradis, Southeastern Connecticut Community Center of the Blind, Chrissy Scrimgeour, National Federation of the Blind, Paul Duquette, National Federation of the Blind, Carol Widler, National Federation of the Blind, Phillip Magalnick, State Rehabilitation Council, Cheri Duquette, National Federation of the Blind, Alan Gunzberg, Governor’s Workforce Council for Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Committee
Welcome and Introductions
Chairman Sylvestre called the meeting to order at 10:03 a.m.

Public Comment
Ms. Reed shared the hope that BESB will strongly consider the need to provide services for newly blind seniors in Connecticut. Particularly, for those who live alone to address safety and independence concerns specifically related to the utilization of technology such as smart phones. Ms. Reed advocated for technology training to be added to the Adult Services Program. 
Mr. Wales shared that at this point his comments have been captured for BESB in its survey and through the National Federation of the Blind (NFB). Mr. Wales suggested that public comment be reopened after information is provided at this meeting.

Ms. Dockendorff shared that in the meetings she has had with BESB clients she has identified that many clients of BESB are adults that come into blindness and there are no services available for adults to learn braille. Ms. Dockendorff feels these services should be offered. Ms. Dockendorff also suggested that a full-time psychologist be provided by BESB.
New Business
Current and Future Status of the BESB Bureau
Commissioner Porter reported her understanding of the reason this meeting was called. 
Commissioner Porter shared an explanation of the status of the State of Connecticut related to the large number of employee retirements occurring. Commissioner Porter reported that many retirements have been occurring throughout the entire state. Commissioner Porter shared that ADS has been particularly impacted by retirements. It was noted that the human resources lead, fiscal lead, several key managers, approximately half of the fiscal unit, approximately half of the state unit on ageing, and many other positions have been vacated. Commissioner Porter noted that is it going to take time to fill vacated positions caused by retirements. 
Interim Director Cepelak reported that at BESB all vacant positions are being reviewed to identify critical areas that need to be addressed. It was noted that there is a multi-step process involved with refilling vacant positions. Interim Director Cepelak reported that the hardest hit program is the Children’s Services program. The Children’s Services program has lost or will lose Education Consultants, a Quality Control Reviewer and an Orientation and Mobility Specialist. These positions are all in the queue for approval to have the positions refilled. There have been several retirements in the Vocational Rehabilitation program and refill of these positions has been requested. In the Adult Services program, there are currently job postings available for a Rehabilitation Teacher and Rehabilitation Technologist. An additional social worker position is also being reviewed for Adult Services. Additionally, there is an Administrative Assistant position that is in the queue for approval to be refilled. 
Ms. Cepelak also reported that the position for Director of BESB is also going to be posted and is being worked on currently.

Mr. Norton added that the Business Enterprise Program is not anticipating any retirement activity at this time. 

Mr. Norton also reported that the Rehabilitation Technologist position that has been posted for Adult Services is meant to address the concern Ms. Reed presented in the public comment section of this meeting regarding older people with blindness and their technology needs.

Commissioner Porter reported that due to the operational changes caused by the recent pandemic, positions are being reviewed to ensure current needs are being met. The goal is not to refill positions the way it was done before, but to address the current needs of the bureau. To accomplish this, feedback is being sought to make effective decisions moving forward. 
Chairman Sylvestre asked Commissioner Porter to review the process that occurs in the time between when a position is vacated and it is filled.

Commissioner Porter reported slow-downs in the hiring process due to the number of retirements occurring statewide and the number of steps in the process of filling a position. Commissioner Porter stated more feedback is welcome before the position of BESB Director is filled. The needed refill of this position has not been ignored; it was determined that information should be gathered before moving forward. For many positions that require refilling, ADS is not listed as an agency that can use specific job classifications as they are utilized currently. This means changes need to be made to job titles or ADS needs to be changed to an agency that can utilize the necessary classifications. 
Commissioner Porter reported that there have been changes to job titles and positions because some positions have not been vacated since BESB became a part of ADS ten years ago.

Commissioner Porter reviewed the process for posting jobs.
To refill a position at ADS, a position is entered into the system by a particular bureau, the position is reviewed from a fiscal perspective to ensure funds are available to support the position. Commissioner Porter then approves the position as the agency head and then the position is entered into the state human resources system. Next, the position is sent to the Office of Policy Management (OPM) for approval. If the position requires a classification change it is then sent to the Department of Administrative Services (DAS). When these steps are complete the initial requesting bureau begins putting together the preferred qualifications for the position, the position is posted, and finally interviews are held to refill the position. 
Interim Director Cepelak added that while the BESB Director position is currently in the queue for approval, language for the public posting and interview questions have been prepared so that action can be taken quickly when the position is approved for refill. 
Interim Director Cepelak stated that the input provided through the survey is appreciated and that the ability to provide feedback regarding this process will continue moving forward. 
Chairman Sylvestre queried what the agency plans are for ensuring that BESB stays a unique entity and is not integrated into other state organizations. Chairman Sylvestre feels BESB should remain a unique entity.

Commissioner Porter responded that current organizational structures are being reviewed and will continue to be reviewed moving forward. Commissioner Porter stated that until there is a need to make organizational changes, none will be made. 
Ms. Rival queried if instead of only providing one-on-one services, BESB could provide group instruction as well. 

Ms. Rival expressed that she does not feel up to date regarding job openings and would like this to change. 
Commissioner Porter stated that it was requested that postings should be shared and that it was agreed that postings would be shared. Commissioner Porter stated that BESB is currently waiting for positions to be posted and when they are posted they will be shared. 

Interim Director Cepelak stated that two positions are posted, specifically, the Adult Services Rehabilitation Teacher and Rehabilitation Technologist postings. Interim Director Cepelak will follow up to be sure that when positions are posted they are shared with the blind community. 

Ms. Akers queried what entities receive the notification that positions have been posted by BESB.
Commissioner Porter responded that she is open to suggestion regarding how to get postings for open positions out to the public more effectively.  

Mr. Thal queried if, when recruiting occurs, postings are placed in a location where individuals who are blind can access the posting and apply.
Mr. Thal also queried how staff who are blind will reach clients because there are so few Special Assistants at this time. 

Commissioner Porter stated that postings are shared with different programs throughout the state and across the country. There is a list of outreach entities that postings are provided to when they become available. Commissioner Porter also indicated that if there are additional groups that postings should be shared with, she is open to receiving that information.

Commissioner Porter reported, regarding Special Assistants, that when individuals who are blind are hired for employment, accommodations are made available for them based on the needs of the individual. 
Mr. Thal queried if the survey has gone out to BESB staff members. Mr. Thal also questioned if a meeting has occurred with BESB staff to share the appreciation of their work, acknowledge the challenges they are facing and provide updates to them. Mr. Thal is concerned staff will leave for better opportunities because of the difficulties staff are encountering at this time.
Commissioner Porter stated she understands the concern expressed and that she is aware that staff are working hard. Commissioner Porter stated that checking in with staff is a priority.

Interim Director Cepelak provided additional information and shared what is being done to get feedback from staff. Ms. Cepelak stated in-house mechanisms have been put in place to receive feedback from staff. The survey was also shared with BESB staff. Staff feedback is a continuing conversation.  

Mr. Thal stated that he feels it would be helpful if Commissioner Porter met with staff to reassure them.
Commissioner Porter has been utilizing email to ensure that information is accessible to all staff. It was noted that there are technological obstacles to providing all accommodations necessary for staff to participate in a large group meeting. 
Ms. Silverberg stated that she appreciates the relevance of Commissioner Porter’s frustration about meeting with staff internally in an accessible way.  

Ms. Silverberg stressed the importance of communication because without adequate communication incorrect assumptions are made. 

Ms. Silverberg commented that older individuals who lose their sight do not all necessarily have the skills they need to adapt to the changes they are experiencing and require individual assistance. 
Commissioner Porter responded that this conversation is an important one and stated she feels that the concerns mentioned are shared.

Commissioner Porter reminded this group of Interim Director Cepelak’s role. Ms. Cepelak’s role is to ensure services continue and that community input is gathered. The role of Interim Director is intended to support BESB and ensure that BESB has what it needs to meet clients’ needs. 

Ms. Guzman shared that she feels all involved are doing their best to provide the people of Connecticut with the services they need. Ms. Guzman feels the primary issue is a breakdown in communication. 
Ms. Guzman reported she received a survey. Ms. Guzman stated that she was not aware a survey was being conducted before she received the survey. The title of the email Ms. Guzman received was not detailed enough to be clear about the survey’s intended purpose. There was no explanation as to what the survey was intended to accomplish which made her hesitant to open the email. Ms. Guzman stated that this is a breakdown in communication. 

Ms. Guzman feels that if she knew the survey was coming and its intended purpose, she would have participated in the survey. Ms. Guzman wanted to share where she felt the breakdown in communication happened for the purpose of helping this process move forward.
Ms. Cepelak noted the concerns brought up and stated that the survey can be shared, and that feedback is still wanted at this time. Ms. Cepelak will also review the email that was sent out. 

Mr. Norton elaborated on Mr. Thal’s previous query regarding Special Assistants. Two new assistants were recently hired so now there are five Special Assistants. This number is sufficient to serve all of the field staff who are blind. If more staff who are blind are hired, the need for more Special Assistants will be reassessed at that time.

Ms. Dockeneorff stated that she is glad to hear that the survey is still open and active. Ms. Dockeneorff noted that none of the individuals that participate in the support group she leads on BESB’s behalf were aware a survey had been sent out. Ms. Dockeneorf feels this should be remedied.
Ms. Dockeneorff stated that she feels communication should be improved. 

Commissioner Porter thanked Ms. Dockeneorff for her comment. Commissioner Porter also stated that this meeting is an important opportunity to hold this discourse. 

Mr. Wales shared he also feels there has been a breakdown in communication and that this needs to be improved. He also appreciates that Interim Director Cepelak will be having continued conversation with a NFB representative. 
Mr. Wales expressed concern that this is the first time he has heard of the positions that BESB has posted in Adult Services. He requested that the posting due dates be extended to ensure that these opportunities can be shared.

Mr. Magalnick noted that this is the first he has heard of the survey that was sent out. As the Vice President of the State Rehabilitation Council (SRC) and as someone who receives services, he feels he should have been made aware.

Interim Director Cepelak stated this information was shared with the SRC and that she will redistribute the information and follow up with the SRC outside of this meeting.

Mr. Gunzberg thanked BESB leadership for the conversation. Mr. Gunzberg stated that something that makes BESB unique is that they serve individuals who are DeafBlind. He suggested that BESB work to bring people of all disabilities on one call to receive information.
Mr. Gunzberg stated that the state is working very hard to make accessible opportunities for jobs available and he is concerned that the Vocational Rehabilitation Department is not fully staffed. 

Ms. Burgard stated that she recently attended the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind (NCSAB) conference. Ms. Burgard reported that Connecticut was identified at that conference as being the second in the nation in its increase in the number of intakes and eligibilities since COVID.  Ms. Burgard reported that there was a great effort made to do outreach and ensure clients needs were being met throughout the pandemic.
Ms. Streeter queried if BESB has plans to expand into serving clients who experience blindness in addition to autism. 

Commissioner Porter reported that BESB would not be the primary agency serving individuals with autism, but that BESB does serve clients with multiple disabilities.

Chairman Sylvestre questioned if BESB has plans for a more formalized system of surveying members of the blind community whether it be in a small group, by mail, by phone or other formats. 
Commissioner Porter responded that this is something that needs to be taken into consideration. It was noted that there is not necessarily funding for the actions mentioned. Funding is typically tied to direct services. This is something that can be investigated moving forward. 
Interim Director Cepelak mentioned that there is currently work being done regarding surveys in the Vocational Rehabilitation program.

Commissioner Porter stated that there are surveys done for the Vocational Rehabilitation program but that they are funded through Vocational Rehabilitation. Commissioner Porter stated that the question regarding the survey being discussed is related to a broader spectrum that does not fit into Vocational Rehabilitation funding.

Ms. Reed questioned how Mr. Norton interprets legal legislation related to the Vocational Rehabilitation survey, specifically how it relates to the entire Vocational Rehabilitation population.  

Mr. Norton reported he has not studied the legal issue. Mr. Norton thought it was more a question of how to gauge the satisfaction of individuals within the Vocational Rehabilitation program. Mr. Norton noted he did not join in that conversation because this is not an area of expertise he possesses. 
Commissioner Porter shared she believes there is room to look at the issue presented. This is something that the SRC is charged with reviewing and overseeing. 

Ms. Burgard stated that the surveyor who completes the Vocational Rehabilitation survey spoke with the SRC at the last meeting held. The conclusion of that conversation was that a workgroup should be established to discuss targeting a larger portion of the Vocational Rehabilitation program within the SRC. 

Mr. Magalnick questioned Ms. Burgard as to whether the President of the SRC has established a workgroup yet. 

Ms. Burgard responded that the creation of a workgroup will be addressed at the next SRC meeting.

Commissioner Porter stated that she appreciates the concerns brought forward about the SRC survey, but this is a topic that should be addressed where the conversation originated.

Mr. Cronin stated that the NFB has a presidential release which is issued each month by their president to communicate with the organization. Mr. Cronin questioned if this is a tool that can be utilized to provide updates at BESB. 

Mr. Wales commented that the NFB utilizes Zoom for monthly releases with a captioning feature and translators to share an accessible release of information from NFB leadership to members.

Mr. Magalnick agreed that the comment made by Mr. Wales is a good idea. Mr. Magalnick stated that the platform described is accessible. 
Commissioner Porter indicated that there is an additional issue with accessibility related to technology restrictions as well. 
Commissioner Porter made her closing remarks. She thanked the group for their participation and feedback. Commissioner Porter asked that information from this meeting be shared and that individuals continue to reach out with feedback. 

Interim Director Cepelak agreed with the sentiments shared by Commissioner Porter and expressed her commitment to continue with open communication with the community. 

Points to the Good and Welfare
None.
Adjournment
Chairman Sylvestre declared the meeting adjourned at 11:57 a.m. 
Next regular meeting:  June 16, 2022 at 10:00 a.m. by Teams.
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